Minutes from January 23, 2019
St. James’ Episcopal Church

Vestry Meeting

Attendees: 

Jeannette Brown, Jeff Brown, Mitch Chester, Janet Donston, Bob Duggar, Bea Farlekas, Lisa Gleason, John O’Donnell, Joyce Reynolds, Cheryl Turner, Susan Wright and Denise Cabana

Absent: Mary Jo Logan

The Vestry began the January meeting with “Dwelling In the Word” breaking up into pairs to review and comment on 1st Peter 5:1-4 concerning the role and character of church leadership.
We continued our study of Marcus Borg’s book: Speaking Christian with a discussion of chapters 8 and 9 on the death and resurrection of Jesus paying particular attention to where our own understanding and beliefs differ from the concepts that Borg proffered and whether the reading influenced our current beliefs.  We will continue with a discussion of Chapter 10 at the February meeting.
Dividing up responsibilities for the Annual Meeting menu, we agreed to plan for about 80 people as 77 folks have signed up to attend.  Denise emailed the recipe for the Jimmy Dean casserole with the December minutes and the meeting agenda.  Consensus was that each casserole would feed 12 people and 6 – 7 casseroles would be sufficient.  The following volunteers will provide:  
Meat Casseroles: Mary Jo, Jeannette, Susan 

Veggie Casseroles: Lisa, Denise, Mitch 
Fruit Salad: Janet 

Bread: Joyce, Mary Jo, John, Jeannette, Cheryl

Jeff: Juice Boxes, Creamer, diet sweeteners 
Various members will help set-up Saturday 1-26-19 at 9:00 am

March 22, 23, 2019 was offered as the date for the Vestry Retreat.  Vestry members will check their calendars and Denise will check with Wisdom House in Litchfield to secure the date.

December Minutes were accepted as presented with motion by Jeannette Brown, seconded by Jeff Brown.
Bob Duggar presented the Treasurer’s Report including the December Balance sheet, and 2019 Proposed Budget
Vestry voted to move proceeds of the Christmas Tea to the Faith in Action budget line with motion made by Janet Donston, seconded by Jeannette Brown 

Since the 2019 budget was presented last month, Bob Duggar and Jeanne Kowalsky have made minor additions to the Rector’s salary line to accurately reflect a $3550 correction for an increase to the equity housing allowance, and an increase in Doug’s Medicare health insurance.  To maintain a balanced budget, these expenses will be offset by increasing the Pledge income line by $1000, increasing Other Offerings by $2500 and increasing Interest income by $50 Vestry approved budget changes with motion made by Janet Donston, seconded by Joyce Reynolds.
Despite a few unforeseen expenses including the elevator maintenance fee and taxes to the town of Glastonbury assessed because of income from parking spaces rental, and other minor adjustments, our overall financial position is good.  Bolstered in part by $15,500 in total fundraising income, $4900 overage in pledge income, $2900 overage in other offerings, and overage in budgeted income for parking and facilities use as well as savings on the Rector’ health insurance line and the savings from the unfilled Youth Minister position, we ended 2018 $24K in the black.  Vestry approved the amended budget and accepted the Treasurer’s Report with a motion by Jeannette Brown, second by Janet Donston.
The Vestry discussed Denise’s sabbatical scheduled for Feb-June 2020.  (This sabbatical was already approved as part of Denise’s Letter of Agreement.)  An advisory committee consisting of Bea Farlekas, Joyce Reynolds, Barbara Edwards and Debbie O’Donnell held an initial meeting to discuss the theme: A Pilgrim’s Journey, supply clergy (Don Hamer has accepted this position already) funding, parish support/involvement, and related topics.  An application for a Lily Foundation grant would include about 15 weeks for supply clergy for two Sunday services and up to 8 hrs additional hours per week for pastoral care, administration, etc. as well as parish farewell and welcome home gatherings.  The grant must be submitted by March with notification by August.  The Lily Grant requires congregational support and will be part of the annual meeting agenda.  ECCT also requires written sign off by February -- a year in advance.  Denise’s Pilgrimage plans include a 250 mile walk over 20 days from South Hampton to Canterbuy in England á la Chaucer’s Canterbury Tales.  Vestry voted to support the Rector’s sabbatical plans for 2020 with a motion by Janet Donston, seconded by Susan Wright.
A possible complication for the sabbatical plans arose when ECCT proposed that St. James’ submit an application to be part of an extension of Living Local Joining God (“LLJG”) for 6 parishes to explore a Capital Campaign to support its ongoing vision and mission.  Funds raised in this campaign would tentatively support parish refurbishment of the parish hall HVAC system, roof repairs and a part time youth minister or assistant clergy person.  Participation in this ECCT program would require an initial meeting of 6-8 people from the congregation over the next 2 weeks and later meetings for input with 20-30 folks who maintain significant parish involvement to discuss parish vision, fund raising.  The program provides a free consultant to help us strategize and organize the campaign and produce a brochure by July 2019.  Should St. James be selected as a ECCT finalist, receive the grant, and hire a part time employee by the fall, Denise would postpone her sabbatical to allow the newly hired person at least a year on board with the rector before she leaves. 
Joyce attended Safe Church Training earlier in January and asked that we make sure that our policies dovetail with the new ECCT policies for vulnerable adults, children & youth.  This topic will be added to the February agenda.
Denise thanked Janet Donston and Mary Jo Logan for their long and faithful service on the vestry.
John O’Donnell closed the meeting with prayer.  Meeting adjourned at 9:25pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jeannette L. Brown

